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Dear Gareth, 
Thanks for your e-mail. 
The ship namely M.V.Julia has now been purchased and is currently berthed 
here in Cork. 
Berthing trials took place in Swansea last week,ie.on Tuesday 22nd September.  
It was visited by The Lord Mayor of Swansea while in port. 
Fastnet line now has an office in Penrose Wharf,Cork. 
A Chief Executive has been appointed. 
The service is scheduled to commence on 1st.March,2010. 
Fundraising continues towards raising a further euro 2.5m. 
We are confident the restoration of this link shall develop the full 
economic,social,cultural and sporting links between our 2 countries. 
It allows passengers and freight to travel at convenient and social times. 
It cuts down driving time and meets the statutory and logistical requirements 
of lorry drivers. 
Full details and news on the Campaign are posted on 
www.bringbacktheswanseacorkferry.com  
Investment details and preliminary booking enquiries on 
www.fastnetline.com  
Thank you again for getting in touch. 
Your continuing interest and support is indeed much appreciated. 
Best wishes, 
John Hosford 
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ABERGAVENNY MARKET AUCTIONEERS LTD 

Views Concerning The Proposed Redevelopment of Abergavenny Cattle Market 

 

Over the last 12 years debate has taken place over the future of the livestock 

markets in Monmouthshire i.e. Abergavenny and Monmouth and, although not 

nowadays in Monmouthshire, Newport.  All three were old town centre markets in 

need of substantial upgrading and occupying strategically located sites, each of 

which was being used only 1 or 2 days a week sometimes for only a few hours. 

 

The potential to put these sites to better use was and is obvious as is the need for a 

modern livestock marketing facility.  The auctioneers at all the markets supported 

Monmouthshire County Council in their proposals to build a single centrally located 

livestock market and to redevelop the sites in Abergavenny and Monmouth.  Newport 

market although frequented by many Monmouthshire farmers was not under the 

control of Monmouthshire County Council and was owned by a privately owned 

property company. 

 

Over the years first Monmouth and more recently Newport Markets have closed as 

their leases have expired and the sites redeveloped.  On each occasion the 

auctioneers from Monmouth and Newport have joined with AMAL and moved their 

sales to Abergavenny on the understanding that this would be a temporary 

arrangement until a new market was built in the centre of the County. 

 

Unfortunately Monmouthshire County Council's best efforts to provide a market have 

been frustrated, despite having granted planning consent on 3 different sites. The 

latest site at Bryngwyn is still being threatened by the prospect of a Judicial Review 

from opponents despite having been passed with no votes against and the support of 

all political parties on the planning committee. 

 

This application is being opposed by some and demonised on the basis that 

Monmouthshire County council should not be providing a "regional market".  We 

believe that it will be a long overdue County Market to replace Abergavenny and 

Monmouth and those that once existed in Usk and Chepstow whose supporters from 

the south of the County then had to use Newport. 
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All the livestock from Monmouth and Newport markets is now squeezing in to 

Abergavenny and on busy days there is insufficient space to accommodate all the 

livestock vehicles. 

 

The strain is beginning to tell as the old and in some cases obsolete fixtures and 

fittings are inadequate and beginning to fail and the acute shortage of parking and 

manoeuvring space especially for today’s large lorries causes more and more 

congestion in and around the market and forces more Land Rovers and trailers out 

into the car parks.  This will only increase when we come to the busiest period of the 

year in the Autumn. 

 

The need for a new livestock market able to provide up to date facilities meeting 

present day welfare and safety standards and with adequate parking and ease of 

access for large articulated lorries is evident and urgent.  The current overcrowded 

facility where livestock, people and vehicles are all intermingled is both inconvenient 

and potentially dangerous. 

 

It is for these reasons that we have not supported KALM's campaign to keep the 

livestock market in town.  Whilst sympathising with those who value the tradition and 

feel the town might lose something if the market were to move out of Abergavenny 

we cannot allow this romantic and somewhat historic vision to cloud the harsh 

realities of running a livestock market business and providing the highest welfare 

standards and best service for the market users in the 21st Century.  Even if it was 

possible from both a practical and financial perspective to upgrade the present 

facility, it would not solve the problem of accommodating all the market traffic and 

indeed by making the market more attractive would only exacerbate the problem.  

 

It is less easy for us to sympathise however with those whose only real motive for 

keeping the market in town is to thwart the development proposals of Monmouthshire 

County Council.  Whilst everyone is entitled to express their opinion they should not 

seek to use the livestock market on which many farmers rely for their living as a 

pawn in pursuit of their own campaign interests.  It was revealing to note how few of 

those on KALM's protest march were actually market users.  

 

KALM have made much of the support which they claim to have for their position 

both from the community at large and from farmers.  Whilst it is undoubtedly true that 

they have obtained many signatures on their petition we believe that the majority of 
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the signatories were not aware of all of the issues surrounding the redevelopment of 

the cattle market site and not unnaturally the KALM supporters who were canvassing 

their signature were very selective in the information which they provided to people 

whilst collecting signatures. 

 

We know that many of the farmers who signed the petition did so in the belief that 

they were being asked to show their support for a livestock market in Abergavenny 

which was being threatened by the proposed development and did not understand 

that the repeal of the Abergavenny Improvement Acts was a prerequisite of 

Monmouthshire County Council being able to develop and fund a new livestock 

market. 

 

So far as the wider community is concerned many of these signatures were gathered 

in Abergavenny town centre where shoppers, visitors and passers by were stopped 

and informed of the "threat to the local shops and businesses in the town centre" that 

would be occasioned by the advent of an Asda supermarket being built on the cattle 

market site.  Asda in particular was painted as the villain of the piece which had to be 

stopped at all costs and opposing the repeal of the old Acts was put forward as the 

best means of achieving this.  Again understandably many people signed the petition 

as an anti Asda protest and it was not explained that in reality the choice was likely to 

be between a supermarket in town (on the cattle market site) or a supermarket out of 

town, if no town centre site could be found to meet the unquestioned demand.  We 

now know that Asda have withdrawn their interest in the site and it may well be that 

an alternative food store operator might be better received.  In addition there is a new 

threat of an out of town store at Llanfoist and as a result the level of opposition to the 

proposed development could well wane.  

 

We have no doubt that some of the leading members of KALM have the best 

interests of Abergavenny and the livestock market at heart and have some excellent 

suggestions as to the way in which a livestock market could be developed and run.  

Many of these we would agree with and would welcome the opportunity of pursuing, 

however they all require space and we do not see how they can be accommodated 

on the present market site which is too small to accommodate even the present 

purely livestock market use now that throughput has increased following the closure 

of Monmouth and Newport markets. 
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KALM have put forward Skipton market as a model that could be copied in 

Abergavenny, however it should be noted that Skipton moved from its town centre 

site to a much larger out of town location and occupies a site several times the size 

of the Abergavenny market site.  The livestock building alone would cover most of 

the area available in Abergavenny and would be a monstrous construction in the 

heart of our town. 

 

For all of these reasons we believe that the best interests of both the farming 

community and the town of Abergavenny would be served by the market moving to a 

new out of town site to permit a sensitive development of the existing cattle market 

site. 

 

We believe that the decision as to whether the Acts should be repealed or amended 

should be based on the reasons why they were enacted in the first place and 

whether those reasons still hold good, rather than whether the Acts can be used to 

stymie any proposed alternative development, which should be dealt with on its 

merits through the normal planning process. We understand that the purpose of the 

Acts was to ensure an orderly and appropriate market place was made available for 

the trading of livestock.  There is undoubtedly still a demand for such a facility in the 

County as the present level of use of the market in Abergavenny can testify. The 

present site is however no longer appropriate for the reasons set out above and we 

submit that there is a very good case for the market to move to a more appropriate 

and larger site in a suitable location able to meet present day standards and the 

needs of the agricultural industry.  It would be ironic if KALM’s campaign succeeded 

in keeping the market in the centre of Abergavenny only for it to decline for lack of 

investment and an inability to compete with more modern markets at Brecon, Ross-

on- Wye or Hereford.  

 

However let no-one be under any misapprehension as to our determination to 

maintain a livestock market in Monmouthshire.  If Monmouthshire County Council are 

unable or unwilling to provide a new market we will fight tooth and nail to retain the 

only facility we have despite all its shortcomings.  Our support for the repeal of the 

Abergavenny Improvement Acts is therefore conditional upon Monmouthshire County 

Council having provided a new livestock market and we do not believe that the 

existing facility should be closed until a satisfactory alternative is ready for use. 
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We would ask therefore that, if possible the Acts be amended to require 

Monmouthshire County Council to provide a livestock market within the County and 

to make closure of the existing market conditional upon a new market being available 

for use. 

 

We understand that a similar requirement has been imposed on the Local Authority 

as a condition of the repeal of the Acts governing Hereford Market. 

 

 

 

Keith Spencer 

Abergavenny Market Auctioneers Ltd  



Keep Abergavenny Livestock Market

Additional information for the NAW Petitions Committee

The Petitions Committee will, either presently or in due course, be considering replies from 
the National Farmers Union (NFU) and the Farmers Union of Wales (FUW) about the 
KALM petition calling for the non-repeal of the Abergavenny Acts.

The leadership of these organisations have made it clear in the past that they support the 
County Council plan to sell Abergavenny market in order to fund a new livestock market at 
Bryngwyn, near Raglan. However, the KALM group have long known that the leadership of 
these unions do not reflect the views of the majority of upland farmers in Abergavenny and 
district, though they may claim to do so.

The NFU will no doubt cite their recent meeting held in Alice Springs golf club at 
Chainbridge, in which the great majority of those present voted for the new market at 
Bryngwyn. KALM members who were present report that the meeting was carefully 
managed to obtain this result for these reasons:

  the meeting was poorly advertised in the North of the county with the result that many 
Abergavenny and district farmers were unaware it was happening. For example, it was not 
advertised in the local Abergavenny newspaper.

  the alternatives were presented to the meeting in a very loaded way with attendees 
being explicitly told that under the KALM plan they, the farmers, would have to pay for the 
refurbished market in Abergavenny. KALM have never said this, and it is a gross 
misrepresentation of our plan.  Farmers were being asked to vote for a free market, or one 
which they would have to pay for. That is not a fair way to present the KALM plan.

KALM now have irrefutable evidence to support our claim that the NFU and FUW 
leadership do not speak for Abergavenny and district farmers, whether those farmers are 
members of these unions or not. The evidence comes from a series of 4 meetings which 
KALM have arranged in village halls around the Abergavenny district to make it easier for 
upland farmers to make their views known. The meetings included a ballot form (attached) 
on which farmers and other market users could express a preference for either retaining 
the Abergavenny market or having a new market at Bryngwyn. Voting forms have also 
been posted, or otherwise distributed, to local district farmers who said they would be 
unable to make the meetings. Some meeting attendees took voting forms away to 
complete at their leisure and/or to give to farmer friends unable to attend.

It was made clear to attendees that only farmers and other market users such as hauliers 
or auctioneers were eligible to vote. This rule excludes members of the public from voting 
as well as all members of the KALM working group and their families.

In order for the Petitions Committee to have some information for its next meeting on 20th 
October we can give the interim results of the voting, after two meetings:

Votes captured at the actual meetings in Pandy and Llanfoist village halls:

In favour of keeping the market in Abergavenny:
 39
In favour of a new market at Bryngwyn
 
 
   5

Votes received by post or hand delivery as at 11th October 2009:



In favour of keeping the market in Abergavenny:
 26
In favour of a new market at Bryngwyn
 
 
   1

Total interim vote count as at 11th October 2009:

In favour of keeping the market in Abergavenny:
 65
In favour of a new market at Bryngwyn
 
   6
No clear preference expressed

 
 
   1

This is only part-way through the consultation process yet it has already captured a 
significant proportion of Abergavenny and district farmers and is therefore a statistically 
significant result.

Openness.  The voting forms provide for the voterʼs name and address. This would enable 
independent verification of the legitimacy of the vote should it ever be called into question. 
This open and verifiable process contrasts with the vote at the NFU Alice Springs meeting 
which was obtained by a simple show of hands, precluding any possibility of a re-count or 
independent scrutiny.

KALM have already checked the forms received to ensure there are no duplicate votes 
and that, as far as we can tell, all voters comply with the eligibility rules.

The Committee will be advised of the final result after all 4 meetings have been held and 
all postal votes are in. We currently have no reason to think that the broad message will 
change.

KALM would like to advise the Committee that our opponents have made a concerted 
attempt to destabilise farmer opinion in two principal ways:

-  by asserting at regular intervals that Abergavenny livestock market could be shut 
permanently at any time by DEFRA or by the Health and Safety Executive on animal 
welfare grounds or H&S grounds or biosecurity grounds.

-  by repeating the false assertion that the KALM plan would have to be financed entirely 
by farmers. The question of finance is obviously important and a perfectly valid issue to 
raise, but it is being done in a “scare tactics” way to frighten farmers. 

We know from our conversations with farmers that these scare tactics have influenced a 
few. But in spite of these destabilisation tactics by our opponents, the voting speaks for 
itself.

The NFU and FUW leadership clearly does not represent the wishes of the farming 
community for whom the Abergavenny livestock market was built and which it has served 
for hundreds of years and which the Abergavenny Acts were designed to safeguard. To 
remove that safeguard would in our view be a betrayal of the community who clearly wish 
it to remain.
.

Jenny Long
Barry Greenwood
on behalf of the KALM working group

11th October 2000



Abergavenny livestock market poll
For all eligible* farmers and users of the market

The National Assembly for Wales Petitions Committee have requested the views of 
farmers on a Petition submitted by the Keep Abergavenny Livestock Market group.  
(KALM) The Petition calls for the retention of the Acts which protect the livestock market in 
the town for the benefit of local farmers.

* Eligibility.   You are eligible to vote if you are a farmer and/or a user of Abergavenny 
livestock market. 
Your name, address and signature must be filled in below for your vote to count.

A YES vote supports the above petition                 A NO vote opposes the petition

  

Print Name:  .......................................................................................................................

Print Address:  ...................................................................................................................

...........................................................................................................................................

...............................................................................     Post code: .....................................

 
 
 I am a farmer and/or a user of Abergavenny livestock market.  
   
    

 Signed:  ..................................................................................................

This opportunity to vote has been arranged by KALM, whose aim is to keep Abergavenny livestock 
market and to restore it to a modern facility, possibly in stages over a number of years, using 
grants and voluntary private investment. A stage-by-stage modernisation would ensure the 
uninterrupted use which farmers require.
A NO vote indicates that you favour the County Council plan for a new livestock market provided at 
public expense at Bryngwyn in open countryside with no shops, services and amenities.
KALM undertake to deliver all eligible votes to the NAW Petitions Committee.

YES NO

A YES vote is for keeping 
the livestock market on its 
present site in town

A NO vote is for a new 
livestock market at 
Bryngwyn near Raglan

Put a  X  in the box
to record your vote



 

 
 
 

 
 

WRITTEN STATEMENT BY THE  
WELSH ASSEMBLY GOVERNMENT  

 
 
 
Title: 
 

Bovine Tuberculosis Order under the Animal Health Act 
1981           
 

Date: 
 

30 September 2009  

By: 
 

Elin Jones, Minister for Rural Affairs  

 
TB in cattle is one of the biggest threats facing the dairy and beef industry in 
Wales. Last year over 12,000 cattle were culled because of the disease, and 
nearly £25 million spent in compensation. This year alone around 8,000 cattle 
have been slaughtered, compared with just over 7,000 at the same time last 
year. By 2014 the cost to the taxpayer could be £80m, if we do nothing.  
 
We have established a comprehensive programme to eradicate bovine TB. 
The majority of the programme is concerned with measures aimed at stopping 
cattle from spreading the disease.  
 
TB Health Check Wales, an initiative to test all cattle herds in Wales before 
the end of December is ahead of schedule and has succeeded so far in 
identifying nearly 100 new herd breakdowns that may not have been 
discovered for another four years. All cattle herds in Wales will also be tested 
again in 2010.  
 
 In less than a year, we have also dramatically reduced the number of 
overdue tests pre Health Check Wales by over 97% from 711 tests to 18. 
 
 
Later this term I intend to consult on draft legislation which would include 
changes on compensation for bovine TB and Pre Movement Testing 
exemptions. We are also developing policies in relation to other TB 
susceptible animals, namely camelids and goats. 



 
But we cannot ignore the reservoir of disease that exists in our wildlife. If we 
are to eradicate the disease we must have an effective wildlife strategy. 
 
From the outset I have made it clear that I will only sanction a badger cull as 
part of an overall programme to eradicate TB, if the available evidence shows 
that it is can make a contribution to reducing TB in cattle.   
 
In March 2009 I announced, on the basis of the available evidence, that I was 
still of the view that a badger cull was necessary to eradicate TB in an 
Intensive Action Pilot Area and that I intended to bring forward and consult 
publicly on secondary legislation that would allow the Welsh Assembly 
Government  to implement and manage a cull. That consultation on a draft 
Order also asked the public for their views on the powers needed to 
implement an effective badger vaccination strategy when it becomes practical 
to do so. 
 
The consultation started in April and lasted for 14 weeks, longer than the 
standard Welsh Assembly Government consultation. I also published the 
relevant evidence on our website.   
 
There was widespread interest in the consultation. Of the 741 responses that 
directly answered the questions, 54% of the respondents came from Wales, 
31% from outside the country and 15% did not provide us with their address. 
 
The draft Order asked six questions, but as expected, the issue of culling as 
part of a badger control strategy attracted most responses.  
 
Three hundred and seventy three respondents (50%) opposed culling as part 
of the strategy; three hundred and sixty one respondents (49%) agreed that 
alongside cattle measures a badger cull could have an impact on TB 
eradication in endemic areas. 1% did not respond to this question. 
 
Of the Welsh responses 85% agreed that culling needed to be considered as 
part of a badger control strategy., The majority of respondents who disagreed 
with culling as part of a wildlife control strategy were from outside Wales, 
including 42% from outside the UK.  22% did not give their address.  
 
Two petitions, amounting to some four-hundred and eighty seven 
signatures were also received. An additional one-thousand, one hundred and 
eighteen e-mails were received, which although relevant to the content of the 
consultation, did not directly refer to the consultation or answer any of the 
questions asked. 
 
The majority of respondents agreed that the Welsh Assembly Government 
was the most appropriate body to deliver a badger cull. They also agreed that 
we should be allowed powers of entry to implement an effective vaccination 
strategy in the future. 
 



Following the consultation and consideration of the responses submitted, I am 
still of the view that a badger cull in an Intensive Action Pilot Area is 
necessary as part of our programme to eradicate bovine TB.  Today I am 
laying the Tuberculosis Eradication (Wales) Order 2009 before the National 
Assembly. This Order provides the legislative powers for a government 
managed wildlife strategy, which includes culling and vaccination. However, 
this legislation does not of itself mean the start of a badger cull. 
 
Before I make a final decision on an Intensive Action Pilot Area, there are 
further steps that need to be taken.  
 
I have always said that any cull of badgers could only go ahead when all 
preparatory work is complete. This Order is an important step towards 
completing that work, providing the necessary legal powers for a Welsh 
Assembly Government managed cull.  
 
Work is well underway to assess the possible environmental impact of a cull 
on the area of the proposed Intensive Action Pilot Area, and we continue to 
consult with the Countryside Council for Wales. We have also been working 
over the Summer in the area, to make sure that it will, as far as possible, 
satisfy the Independent Scientific Group minimum criteria for a successful cull.  
 
The outcomes of this work will inform my final decision on whether to proceed 
with a cull. I will update you on the next steps in due course. 
 
I would like to remind Members that we do not intend to kill all badgers in 
Wales, but to eradicate a debilitating and infectious disease. Any cull would be 
targeted in an endemic area and carried out humanely.  Our ultimate goal is a 
population of healthy cattle and healthy badgers. The badger remains a 
protected species and any illegal actions must be reported to the police. 
 
Assembly Members can view the responses to the consultation at 
www.wales.gov.uk/bovinetb 
 






































